CABINET MEETING
2nd April, 2003

Meeting commenced:
9.30 a.m.
"
ended:
10.15 a.m. fillin "end time" 

PRESENT:
Councillor Hinds - in the Chair


Councillors Antrobus, Lancaster, Mann, Merry, Sheehy, Warmisham and Warner
306. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Connor and Lea

307.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The minutes of the meeting held on 19th March, 2003, were signed by the Chairman as a correct record, subject to an apology for absence being recorded in respect of Councillor Sheehy.

308.
POPULATION CHANGE - 2001 CENSUS UPDATE

Councillor Barry Warner, Lead Member for Development Services, submitted a report containing details of the 2001 Census data received to date.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the report be noted; and that a report summarising the 2001 Census findings for Salford be prepared and submitted to Cabinet following publication of the statistics at sub district level (July 2003), and how that information could be built into future plans.




(2) THAT a more detailed report reviewing the demographic and migration trends affecting Salford be prepared and submitted to Cabinet when all 2001 Census data for Salford, including migration and travel-to-work data, has been released (late 2003).




(3) THAT the Chief Executive report at a future meeting on how the population change will affect the Council’s objectives.

309.
BEST VALUE/SERVICE IMPROVEMENT REVIEWS AND INSPECTIONS

Councillor Bill Hinds, Leader of the Council, submitted a report on a programme of Best Value Reviews and Inspections that had been devised following the C.P.A. and subsequent ‘round table’ meeting.  He indicated that the programme of reviews identified areas where the Council wished to make improvements and the inspection programme revealed where specific inspection bodies planned to undertake audit and inspection work in support of the improvement initiatives.


RESOLVED:
THAT the Best Value Performance Improvement Programme for 2003/04 be approved; and that the Programme of Inspections for 2003/04 and 2004/05 be noted.

310.
REVISED ARRANGEMENTS FOR UNDERTAKING BEST VALUE REVIEWS AND CONTINUOUS IMPROVEMENT

Councillor Bill Hinds, Leader of the Council, submitted a report (a) indicating that following the Audit Commission’s Inspection of Best Value processes in January, 2002, the arrangements for conducting such reviews had been overhauled, (b) containing details of the new arrangements and (c) indicating that the Audit Commission would be revisiting the best value arrangements on 4th April, 2003.


RESOLVED:
THAT the revised arrangements for conducting best value reviews, including a revised policy statement in respect of Best Value and Continuous Improvement and revised roles for Cabinet and Scrutiny Committees be approved.

311.
CORPORATE GOVERNANCE 2003/04

The Chief Executive submitted a report (a) indicating that as part of an overview of corporate governance within the authority, good practice required an assessment of key priorities to be actioned by Cabinet during 2003/04 and (b) containing details of (i) the Corporate Risk Register and (ii) the initial Draft Work Plan.


RESOLVED:
THAT the report be approved.

312.
LITTER AND REFUSE ENFORCEMENT STRATEGY

Councillor David Lancaster, Lead Member for Environmental Services, submitted a report containing details of a number of enforcement approaches designed to help reduce the effects of environmental vandalism through the unlawful discarding of litter, domestic refuse and commercial waste.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT Cabinet endorses the decision of the Lead Member for Environmental Services:-


(a)
to adopt the statutory powers under the Environmental Protection Act 1990, relating to discarding of litter, fly tipping and dumping of rubbish.


(b)
to implement Fixed Penalty Notice Enforcement Schemes, within the established time scales outlined in the Action Plan, to address the following specific issues:-



(i)
discarding of litter, by the public, in all areas within the Municipal boundaries



(ii)
contraventions within Litter Control areas

(iii) the discarding of domestic refuse outside the normal wheelie bin receptacle


(c)
to implement an enforcement scheme, utilising prosecution through the courts, to deal with fly tipping, and illegal trade refuse and commercial dumping


(d)
to implement appropriate legislative control which requires all prospective flyer distributors to be licensed


(e)
to establish responsibility protocols between those managing the enforcement and the Greater Manchester Police, Courts, Law and Administration and appropriate Council service providers


(f)
to develop a close working partnership with the Environment Agency

313.
ESTABLISHMENT OF A BUSINESS PARTNERSHIP  BETWEEN THE CITY OF SALFORD’S DEVELOPMENT SERVICES DIRECTORATE AND A PRIVATE SECTOR COMPANY

Councillor Barry Warner, Lead Member for Development Services, submitted a report containing details of six options for the seeking of a business partnership between the City of Salford’s Development Services Directorate and a Private Sector Company.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT approval in principle be given to the seeking of a Development Services Directorate wide business partnership in the form of a Joint Venture Company (retained staff model Option 4) through a competitive tender process for a period of 10 to 15 years.




(2) THAT approval be given to the seeking of competitive tenders to secure an external partner for the Joint Venture Company in accordance with EU procurement procedures.  (The OJEC procurement procedure to commence in May, 2003).




(3) THAT approval be given to the proposed Joint Venture Company managing the revenue budget currently allocated to the Development Services Directorate with a commitment that any reductions in each annual allocation will not exceed specified limits for the life of the partnership.




(4) THAT the principle be approved that the City Council will use the Joint Venture Company as the sole service provider for the full range of planning, design, management and maintenance services (including capital construction projects) for a period of 10 to 15 years providing:

· the Joint Venture Company delivers services to quality and performance standards which meet the needs of users of the service

· services are provided by the Joint Venture Company at competitive costs which represent value for money

· the Joint Venture Company achieves a standard of best value reviews which are acceptable to the City Council

314.
DECLARATION OF RENEWAL AREAS IN WEASTE, DUCHY/PENDLEBURY AND  THE ECCLES NEW ROAD CORRIDOR AREAS

Councillor John Warmisham, Lead Member for Housing Services, submitted a report following the Statutory Consultation, in respect or the proposed renewal areas in Weaste, Duchy / Pendlebury and the Eccles New Road Corridor areas.


RESOLVED: THAT the Statutory Consultation be noted; and that approval be given to:-

(a) The formal declaration of the area shown on the map now submitted at Appendix 1 as the City of Salford Weaste Renewal Area 2003.

(b) The formal declaration of the area shown on the map now submitted at Appendix 2 as the City of Salford Duchy / Pendlebury Renewal Area 2003.

(c) The formal declaration of the area shown on the map now submitted at Appendix 3 as the City of Salford Eccles New Road Corridor Renewal Area 2003.

315.
EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED:
THAT, under section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the public be excluded from the meeting for the following three items of business on the ground that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as specified in the paragraphs of Part 1 of Schedule 12A to the Act, respectively indicated.

316.
PUBLIC PRIVATE PARTNERSHIP (PPP)/NOT FOR PROFIT 

DISTRIBUTING ORGANISATION (NPDO) FOR LEISURE - 

“EVALUATION OF OUTLINE  PROPOSALS”



(Paragraph 1)

Councillor Eddie Sheehy, Lead Member for Arts and Leisure, submitted (a) a report on the evaluation of the outline proposals for a PPP compared against the NPDO option, (b) a letter from the GMB Union indicating support for a NPDO and (c) comments of the Lifelong Learning and Leisure Scrutiny Committee thereon.

RESOLVED: THAT approval be given to Option 2, namely the creation of a local NPDO, by October, 2003.

317.
NHS LIFT : SELECTION OF PREFERRED BIDDER


(Paragraph 9)


Councillor Derek Antrobus, Lead Member for Corporate Services, submitted a report on the results of the evaluation of bids from prospective private partners for the LIFT initiative.


RESOLVED: (1) THAT the selection of the preferred bidder as detailed in paragraph 4 of the report now submitted be endorsed.




(2) THAT Councillor Antrobus be nominated as the Council’s representative to sit on the shadow strategic partnering board.




(3) THAT the progress of the initiative be noted

318.
APPOINTMENT OF HEAD OF MARKETING AND


(Paragraph 1)


COMMUNICATIONS


The Director of Personnel and Performance submitted a report on the proposed arrangements for the recruitment and selection of a Head of Marketing and Communications.


RESOLVED: THAT the proposed arrangements be approved; and that Councillor Keith Mann and the Director of Corporate Services be added to the Appointments Panel.

319. BROOKHOUSE ESTATE, ECCLES

Councillor David Lancaster reported on the increasing problems on the Brookhouse Estate which had resulted in arson attacks on two ethnic minority families.

RESOLVED: THAT the Chief Executive discuss the matter with the police and report back thereon to a future meeting of Cabinet

320. MATTERS FOR INFORMATION

· Councillor Keith Mann reported that the City Council had been allocated £48m of PFI credits for three new schools in the City

· Councillor Derek Antrobus reported that:-

· Government had given a positive assessment of Salford’s e-government statement.

· £150k had been received from the DWP to roll out homeworking.

· Councillor John Warmisham reported that;-

· Tony McNulty, M.P. the Housing Minister was to visit Salford on 3rd April, 2003.

· Hilary Bartlet from Supporting People would also be visiting Salford in the near future.

· 15 Civil Servants were also to visit the City

321. MEMBER’S AWAY DAY

Councillor Derek Antrobus reported that due to a clash of meetings it was not possible to hold the Member’s away day on 30th April.

RESOLVED: THAT arrangements be made for the Member’s away day to be held in two separate sessions at the rise of Cabinet Meetings, when matters will be discussed on a one to one basis.
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